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TO ALL EI MEMBER ORGANISATIONS

TO THE ITUC
TO TUAC
Brussels, 9 August 2010
URGENT ACTION APPEAL – SOUTH KOREA
Crackdown on teacher union rights

Dear colleagues,

Education International (EI) and the Korean Teachers and Education Workers Union (KTU, Jeon Gyo Jo) request your immediate support to press for the withdrawal of a plan to dismiss 183 teachers for making private donations to political parties.
Background
The 183 members of KTU were charged on 6 May for allegedly joining the Democratic Labour Party (DLP), based on the fact that the individuals made private donations to the opposition party. 

The Ministry of Education, Science and Technology announced a plan to dismiss the 183 teachers on 23 May for breaching the political neutrality clause which teachers and civil servants are expected to abide by law. Article 65 of South Korea’s Civil Servants’ Law forbids public school teachers from making any donation to political parties. 
Despite the formal legal process not even having begun, 16 local education authorities across the country started disciplinary procedures. Consequently, KTU President Jeong Jin-hoo went on a hunger strike for 18 days to highlight the injustice targeting members of the KTU.
Context 

In recent years, EI has drawn the attention of the Lee Myung-bak administration to a number of incidents where disproportionate disciplinary measures have been taken against KTU leaders and members. EI believes that the recent sanctions constitute anti-union discrimination and supports the statement of UN Special Rapporteur, Frank La Rue, that: “While South Korea has made considerable strides since 1987 in the area of human rights, there is a concern that human rights as a whole and rights to freedom of expression in particular, have been curtailed over the past two years”.

Earlier in 2009, 16 KTU officials had been detained after a march denouncing the South Korean government’s decision to punish 88 KTU teachers who were considered to be the instigators of a ‘Declaration of State Affairs’ signed by 17,000 teachers. The KTU Declaration urged a wide-scale reform requesting the respect of human rights but also addressing other political issues. In the petition, 17,000 teachers expressed that they were at a loss as to how to teach democracy to students in a context where the freedoms of the press, expression and assembly are curtailed. At some point the Korean administration considered sanctioning the over 17,000 teachers who signed the petition.
In the education sector, teachers witness a sharp rise in citizens’ private education costs, the reinforcement of competitive education, and the destruction of public education. The teacher union demands the security of students’ basic human rights, the democratic management of schools, and a halt to be brought to the competition-oriented education policies.
EI and KTU perceive the disproportionate, excessive and unnecessary harassment of KTU members as attempts to incapacitate the KTU which sometimes criticises Government policies. KTU was established in 1989 and claims to represent 76,000 members.
EI is also generally concerned about the restriction of the civil rights of public servants under South Korean domestic law and the criminalisation of anti government activities. EI will continue to work with sister trade union organisations to campaign against restrictions on public services workers' rights to organise and bargain collectively.
EI has urged the South Korean Government to take the necessary steps to withdraw the plan to dismiss the teachers and to ensure that South Korean teacher trade unionists can exercise basic civil and trade union rights without fear of persecution by the authorities.
What you can do

1. Address a protest letter to the Korean authorities: 
EI member organisations are invited to request the immediate and unconditional withdrawal of the plan to dismiss the 183 teachers, as well as guarantees that teachers’ rights to join unions and to bargain collectively, free from Government intimidation and threats of dismissal are respected, including freedom of expression and of assembly (see the model letter)

· President of Republic of Korea, Lee Myung-bak
Fax: +82-2-770-4739; email: foreign@president.go.kr
· Minister of Education, Science and Technology, Ahn Byong-man 
Fax: +82-2-2100-6009; email: webmaster@mest.go.kr
· Prime Minister of Republic of Korea, Chung Un-chan
Fax: +82-2-2100-8888; email: webmaster@pmo.go.kr
2. Lobby the OECD: 
Copies of the protest letter should be addressed to the TUAC (Trade Union Advisory Committee to the OECD) – Fax: +33-1-45.24.90.98; email: tuac@tuac.org.
Please let our Korean colleagues know about the steps you have taken to join the international campaign supporting the Korean teachers’ rights. 

EI thanks you to raise your voices with those of our Korean colleagues. 
Yours sincerely,
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Fred van Leeuwen

General Secretary









All communications should be addressed to the General Secretary – Toute correspondance doit être adressée au Secrétaire général

Toda la correspondencia debe dirigirse al Secretario General – Der gesamte Briefwechsel ist an den Generalsekretär zu richten

